Pandemic "Disability Cons"

Doron Dorfman

Keywords: Disability, Fraud, COVID-19, Mask Exemptions, Vaccine Allocation, Remote Work

Abstract: Disability rights law has made issues of access and accommodations much more visible in American life. Yet a byproduct of the increased awareness of disability rights has been "fear of the disability con," that is, the common apprehension that people are abusing the law to gain an unfair advantage. Many times, this moral panic creates an invisible, oft-overlooked barrier for people with disabilities who desire to utilize their rights. They either are refused the right altogether or give up asking for it in the first place because they are afraid of being accused of being fakers. This Article shows how fear of the disability con surfaced along the progression of the COVID-19 pandemic. It describes the schism between the ways in which people with disabilities generally fared under the pandemic and some popular perceptions regarding the "privileges" they allegedly received because of their protected legal status. Those so-called privileges include mask exemptions, vaccination priority, and permission to continue remote work. The Article concludes with lessons the COVID-19 pandemic experience can teach us about the nature and scope of the fear of the disability con.

Introduction

In her 1984 book *The Disabled State*, published before disability was formally recognized as a civil rights matter through the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), Deborah Stone acknowledged disability to be a "special administrative category" that gives disabled people some "privileges." She wrote: "[] a social observer cannot fail to notice that disability entails (or may entail) at least as much political privilege as it does social stigma. It is a political privilege because, as an administrative category, it carries with it permission to enter the need-based system and to be exempted from the work-based system. It can also provide exemption from other things people normally consider worth avoiding: military service, debt, and criminal liability."¹

As I have written elsewhere,² after the "disability rights revolution,"³ the so-called privileges given to individuals with disabilities became no longer limited to receiving public benefits and being exempt from working, as Stone suggested originally. Nowadays, the status of disability awards privileges that are omni-

Doron Dorfman, J.S.D., J.S.M., LL.M., LL.B., Associate Professor, Syracuse University College of Law.

present in everyday lives.⁴ Designated disabled parking,⁵ exemptions from standing in queues,⁶ getting extra time on exams, and being able to take a service dog into public places that don't allow pets⁷ are just a few examples. While those types of privileges are in fact accommodations and modifications put in place to help disabled persons navigate a world not designed with them in mind,⁸ for the layperson those are often perceived as "special rights"⁹ that are prone to abuse by those who fake disabilities.¹⁰

Those perceptions about abuse of disability rights

the "benefits" they allegedly received because of their protected legal status.

An estimated 83% of people under the age of sixtyfive who died from COVID-19 were people living with underlying medical conditions that meet the legal definition of disability, including heart disease, cancer, kidney disease, diabetes, and lung disease.¹⁴ This is because some disabled people are at an increased risk of infection or severe illness because of underlying medical conditions.¹⁵ The rationing of medical care and resources on the basis of disability in state Cri-

While the dust has not yet settled on the COVID-19 pandemic, it is clear that the pandemic has exacerbated or shed new light on myriad social and legal phenomena: from the politicization of public health measures to discussions of triage and the value of life. In this article, I show how the socio-legal phenomenon of the fear of the disability con has manifested itself in different ways through the progression of this global public health crisis.

by "fakers," which I called Fear of the Disability Con, are also fueled by the common misconception of disability as dichotomous and one-dimensional: one is either disabled or not. In reality, however, disability is a fluid state.¹¹ It fluctuates, manifests itself in visible and invisible forms, and is formed through a complex interaction between the pathology and the social environment.12 The moral panic of disability con has consequences for people with disabilities who are trying to utilize the disability law and are often questioned and harassed. Rights claimants with disabilities also need to navigate defensive policies informed by the fear of the disability con.13 Therefore the public suspicion of abuse and fakery serves as an oft-overlooked barrier to preventing the proper implementation of disability rights law and disabled people from fully taking part in society.

While the dust has not yet settled on the COVID-19 pandemic, it is clear that the pandemic has exacerbated or shed new light on myriad social and legal phenomena: from the politicization of public health measures to discussions of triage and the value of life. In this article, I show how the socio-legal phenomenon of the fear of the disability con has manifested itself in different ways through the progression of this global public health crisis.

A schism exists between the ways in which people with disabilities generally fared under the COVID-19 pandemic and some popular perceptions regarding sis Standards of Care plans also threatened the lives of patients with disabilities and served as a reminder of the societal devaluation of disabled lives.¹⁶ Disabled workers were also laid off at higher rates compared with their nondisabled peers during the pandemic.¹⁷

On the other hand, people with certain disabilities were exempted from wearing masks, were given priority in the queue to get vaccinated, and were also allowed to continue to work remotely when others were called back to the workplace in person. Those "privileges" were the source for a moral panic around pandemic disability cons, which added strain on people with disabilities who wanted to use these accommodations but were thought to be fakers and malingerers.

In the rest of the article I will describe this new manifestation of the fear of the disability con in chronological order that fits with the progression of the pandemic and will demonstrate the effects it had on disabled individuals during that time. I will conclude with some suggestions regarding what the pandemic experience can teach us about the nature and scope of this socio-legal phenomenon.

I. Pandemic "Disability Cons"

A. Mask Exemptions

Along with stay-at-home and social distancing orders, requirements to wear masks or face coverings were a significant public health measure aimed at stopping the spread of coronavirus issued by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). The original

402

CDC recommendations, promulgated in April 2020,¹⁸ advised that every person over the age of two should wear face coverings in public unless that person "has trouble breathing, or is unconscious, incapacitated, or otherwise unable to remove the cover without assistance."¹⁹ Similar to what happened with the definition of disability under the original 1990 ADA,²⁰ this open-ended exemption category combined with the fluid nature of disability (which could take on an invisible form or a periodic nature), yielded suspicion of disability con alongside some instances of abuse.

Mask mandates quickly became (and continue to be) a highly contentious and polarizing matter, which crossed partisan divides.²¹ Ideals of personal liberties and skepticism about the existence or severity of the pandemic generated resistance to mask wearing specifically among the Right. To avoid wearing face covering, "anti-maskers" — a small yet vocal group — evoked the exemptions they perceived as the "benefits" or "special rights" that follow the legal status of disability.

Misinformation regarding mask exemptions under the ADA and under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA), which was falsely interpreted by anti-maskers to allow a person the right not to disclose their disability, started surfacing online.²² As one anti-masker advised in a viral online video: "so you can say that you have a medical condition. And the medical condition might be that wearing a mask is strangling your sense of free speech …"²³

Legally, however, the HIPAA privacy rule was designed to safeguard individually "identifiable health information," only as it applies to covered entities (insurance companies, clearinghouses, and healthcare providers with access to information) and their business associates.²⁴ The rule regarding privacy of health information does not apply to vendors or business owners who may ask patrons to put on masks when entering the store.

The irony of the situation is clear: anti-maskers were coopting rules put in place to protect people with disabilities in a way that puts this vulnerable population at greater risk of contracting the virus.

As with other manifestations of disability con, the ones to bear the brunt of attempts (no matter how sporadic and uncommon) to abuse the law were disabled people themselves. Many people with genuine disabilities that prevent them from wearing face coverings, like those with sensory processing disorders, developmental disabilities, or facial deformities,²⁵ were subjected to harassment and exclusion because of others thinking they are "faking it."²⁶ Disabled people not able to wear masks were turned away from stores and shouted at, and there were even reports of violent confrontations over this issue.²⁷ Those threats and suspicion created a chilling effect on the possibility of those with genuine needs to ask for the exemption in the first place, thus making them even more isolated during the pandemic.²⁸ In other words, it is this public suspicion that creates a barrier for disabled individuals to safely participate in society, even though blackletter policy (in the form of the CDC exemptions) was put in place to help them achieve that goal.

The fight against mask exemptions and fear of the disability con has also reached the courts. In May 2020, Kimberly Pletcher filed a disability discrimination complaint under Title III of the ADA in the United States District Court, Western District of Pennsylvania. Pletcher claimed that Giant Eagle, a grocery chain store in the Pittsburgh area, discriminated against her because she could not wear a mask due to her respiratory impairment.²⁹ This is because the chain had a strict policy not allowing customers into the store without masks, without any exemptions, offering curbside services instead as a reasonable disability accommodation.³⁰ In response, Giant Eagle states that it does not have enough information about Ms. Pletcher's disability to be able to address it.³¹ The complaint was then amended with additional plaintiffs joining the case.

On October 23, 2020, the court denied a motion for preliminary injunction to modify Giant Eagle's policy and permit the plaintiffs to enter the store without masks as a reasonable accommodation. This motion was made by another plaintiff, Josiah Kostek, who claimed to have "mental health impairments" that prevent him from wearing masks due to severe anxiety and difficulty breathing.³² In denying the motion, the court determined that Kostek did not prove his inability to wear a face covering using appropriate medical records, nor did he prove he could not comply with the secretary of the Pennsylvania Department of Health's as well as the store's policy allowing people to wear a full face shield in lieu of a cloth face covering.33 The court also concluded that Kostek's claims of disability exemptions are undermined by numerous inconsistent statements he made in social media posts and on video where he says that he is in fact able to wear a mask "but merely believes he has a right to refuse to comply with mask policies."34 As of June 2021, the case was continuing and seems especially contentious, with a special master being appointed to handle ongoing discovery disputes.

Mask exemption, the first arena of pandemic disability con, is illustrative of the phenomenon as a whole. Masks could be considered the most obvious, visible symbol representing the COVID-19 pandemic. Even though they were found to be efficient in halting the spread of coronavirus, and have become a part of people's routine for almost two years now, masks are uncomfortable, cumbersome, and shown to create a barrier to mutual empathy, communication, and quality social engagement.³⁵ To be exempt from masks is exactly the type of "privilege" attributed to disability that is prone to misunderstanding as to the real nature of the accommodation. The moral panic around those faking disabilities to get this "special right" is thus similar to the exemptions Deborah Stone pointed to decades ago.

B. Jumping the Vaccine Queue

Queues are a system of ordering in conditions of scarcity designed to enforce social order and increase efficiency.³⁶ Although queuing is based on the premise of "first come, first served," research has shown that laypersons perceive procedures that use a "weaker first" mechanism — one that promotes allocation based on need, status, or identity — as the fairest system.³⁷

In previous work, I showed how people were willing to give another individual the right to cut in line based on the status of disability, yet they needed to make sure that the person was in fact worthy of the right. When there was some doubt as to that person's deservingness, others were significantly more suspicious of them being a "cheater" who is "gaming the system."³⁸ Due to such suspicion of fraud, the concept of "jumping the queue" has been negatively associated with disability in examples that range from getting accommodations for learning disability in schools³⁹ to getting priority in lines at a theme park.⁴⁰ The COVID-19 vaccine allocation has extended the connection between the metaphor of queue jumping and disability.

The COVID-19 vaccination rollout started in the U.S. in mid-December 2020⁴¹ and since then has been described by commentators as "chaotic."42 After health-care workers and residents of nursing homes were vaccinated in the first few weeks, the fragmentation of the American health-care system once again proved itself as states differed on what groups should be given priority next. While New York, for example, decided to have persons 75 and older and essential workers, including school teachers and in-person college instructors, in the next eligibility category,43 Florida prioritized persons 65 and older, skipping over essential workers altogether.44 Montana, on the other hand, included "American Indians and other people of color who may be at elevated risk for COVID-19" in its next eligibility category.45

Questions regarding who should be given priority next based on medical conditions and disability status became urgent. In March 2020, the CDC promogulated a list of high-risk conditions more likely to make a person severely ill if contracting the coronavirus.⁴⁶ While the CDC never meant for this list to be exhaustive, it had not been updated for months until well into the vaccine rollout. This created problems for people with disabilities like quadriplegia, cerebral palsy, Type 1 diabetes, intellectual-developmental disabilities other than Down syndrome, or rare conditions that were absent from the original list. Those conditions still posed grave danger of complications from COVID-19 but were not included in states' distribution plans that looked to the CDC list almost exclusively for guidance.47

The variations in eligibility criteria, regarding age, occupation, and preexisting medical criteria, created much confusion among the population.⁴⁸ In the midst of this uncertainty, stories about those taking advantage of the situation and faking their eligibility to get ahead and jump the vaccination queue began to dominate news media.⁴⁹ Once again, as happens with other examples of fear of the disability con, the media played a role in creating a discourse that centers on fakery and disability status.⁵⁰

National news outlets ran stories about two women in their thirties and forties disguising themselves as "grannies" to try to get a second dose of the vaccine,⁵¹ on "young, seemingly healthy college students" in Texas who lined up to get vaccinated,⁵² and on a celebrity SoulCycle instructor in New York City who presented herself as an "educator" to get a vaccine appointment.⁵³ As one news article in Philadelphia simply put it: "healthy 30-year-olds will lie about being sick to get vaccinated."⁵⁴

In reality, however, the situation was painfully ironic, as many people with disabilities experienced difficulties getting vaccine appointments due to inaccessibility of the scheduling websites and the actual vaccination sites.⁵⁵ The slow vaccine rollout also led to tragic consequences. Vincent Welch, a 35-year-old Michigan resident with Down syndrome, died from pulmonary complications related to COVID-19 while waiting to get a vaccine that was not yet fully available in the state in April 2021.⁵⁶

While it is impossible to precisely estimate how many people did fake eligibility on the basis of disability or age, those with disabilities had to bear the brunt of the increased suspicion around cheating. In California, a mother of 15-month-old triplets who has chronic lung disease, and was thus eligible for the vaccine, had to try three times before getting vaccinated because

"workers at the [vaccination] site denied her the shot. The letters [she presented to prove eligibility], they said, could be fake." The health professionals did not agree to give her the vaccine in the first two appointments even when the woman presented additional documents.⁵⁷ One could only assume what would have been the situation for a person from an underserved community with fewer resources, in other words, less time to spend on this issue, or lack of access to doctors to gather further documentation. This is therefore yet another situation in which the fear of the disability con creates a barrier preventing an eligible person from getting the benefit they deserve in a timely manner. Another example of a person who expressed frustration over the situation is journalist Louis Peitzman who turned to Twitter to share his experience being suspected of vaccine line hopping. He wrote: "Thinking about the stranger who replied to me, 'It's none of my business, but what underlying conditions qualify you for the vaccine?' Hope she's well!"58 All the while, Michael Brendan Dougherty, a senior writer for the conservative news outlet The National Review, publicly pondered in a tweet: "So what's the reason I shouldn't judge all the under 40 people I see posting their vaccinations?"59

In March 2021, Katherine Wu published a news article based on interviews with people with less apparent disabilities, like chronic illness, who decided to conceal the fact they were vaccinated due to the fear of being blamed of jumping the queue. Alongside stories of people with disabilities being shamed on social media after posting their "vaccine photos," the story included testimonies of people with stigmatized conditions, like HIV or Type II diabetes, who did not want to disclose their vaccination status, as it meant "coming out" with a disability they had not previously revealed to others.⁶⁰

Beyond fear of the disability con, this phenomenon of "covert vaccinees," as Wu referred to it, is yet another manifestation of dilemmas about navigating self-identification as disabled in our society because of fear of being considered vulnerable⁶¹ or being stigmatized.⁶² Legal scholars have explored these dilemmas in a variety of contexts, from claiming Social Security benefits,⁶³ to students in public school⁶⁴ or in law school,⁶⁵ to the adjudication of workplace discrimination cases.⁶⁶

Although the dilemma of whether to disclose a disability in the context of vaccine priority was fleeting as the vaccine rollout picked up pace, it clearly demonstrates both the emotional toll people with disabilities have to endure when exercising rights⁶⁷ as well as the difficulty in reducing bias and progressing the disability justice agenda more generally.⁶⁸

C. Return to In-Person Teaching

As the pandemic progressed and the return to work and to schools grew closer, another type of suspicion of disability con developed, though this one has been more covert. While many employees do not want to go back to the office full time and give up the flexibility that comes from working remotely,69 some expressed health concerns due to disability or caring for someone else who is at high risk. Such concerns are protected under the Occupational Safety and Health Act's (OSHA) general duty clause (Section 5), which requires employers to keep their places of employment "free from recognized hazards that are causing or are likely to cause death or serious physical harm."70 In those circumstances, under the ADA, the employee and employer should also discuss possible reasonable accommodations such as continuing remote work. Nevertheless, pre-pandemic courts were generally hostile to such an idea, as they treated full-time "inperson" norms as essential functions of the job.71 One arena in which the return to in-person work was specifically contentious was public school teaching.

About 20 percent of public school teachers are 55 or older, and many of them live in communities that were hit hardest by the pandemic, like Black Americans and other persons of color, and have caregiving responsibilities.72 While the CDC published recommendations to ensure the safety of school staff,73 many of the teachers who still expressed concerns about health risks were backed up by strong unions. Teachers' unions across the country demanded that better safeguards be put in place (including mask mandates, social distancing, and contact tracing) and that the return to in-person instruction only occur once transmission rates decline, a difficult demand considering the nascent steps for vaccinating children. They were not shy about threatening to strike should their demands not be fulfilled.74 Those threats became a reality in Chicago in January 2021 when more than half of the public school teachers did not appear at work in protest of inadequate COVID-19 protocols. The Chicago Teachers Union supported those teachers who wanted to continue to teach remotely.75 In February 2021, the Chicago Teachers Union reached a tentative agreement to reopen the schools.⁷⁶ By the end of April 2021, all states started offering vaccines for teachers in an effort to get the return to in-person teaching finalized.77

Since schools went fully remote in March 2020 and until they returned to the classrooms in FebruaryMarch 2021, the discourse around teachers' objection to go back to in-person teaching had a "suspicion of disability con" undertone to it. Very early into the pandemic, in April 2020, reports of an FBI report distributed to companies warned them about employees faking COVID-19 infections through falsified documentation and doctors' notes. The report cited an incident in an undisclosed "critical manufacturing company" where allegedly an employee presented falsified documentation claiming he had COVID. As a consequence, the company had to shut down its facility, send all its other employees who had been in contact with that malingerer to quarantine, and incur significant financial losses.78 Teachers occupy an important role for the economy to properly function, as they allow parents to engage in gainful employment. It was therefore unsurprising that such narrative regarding possible fraud by teachers soon appeared.

The "idea" that some teachers are just faking their high-risk status to not return to the classroom has probably been bolstered by the animosity toward the strong teachers' unions and anti-union ideology. For example, in response to prioritizing teachers for vaccination, including those who objected to schools reopening, the right-wing blog Empower Wisconsin wrote: "[T]eachers who considered faking COVID-19 symptoms to protest the return to in-person learning will get their shots before teachers in schools that have safely been educating students for months in classrooms."⁷⁹ As one commentator who identified as a teacher in Colorado noted in a blog for a school district: "There are teachers with real issues but a hella lot are faking and we all know it."⁸⁰

A key point in the Chicago negotiations was expanding the criteria for medical conditions that are high risk and have people with those impairments teach remotely as an accommodation.⁸¹ Discussions on such eligibility of teachers living with or caring for someone who has hypertension, cancer, and heart disease were at the heart of the discussion with the school district and mayor of Chicago. According to the union, as of January 2021, the district had denied 85 percent of the requests for remote work accommodations based on high-risk status of the teacher or their care recipients.⁸²

Ensuring one's deservingness for an accommodation or codified disability rights is a driving force in the decision-making process behind fear of the disability con.⁸³ As I showed elsewhere, when the disability in question is less visible, and thus perceived to be easier to fake, public suspicion of disability con increases.⁸⁴ Although it is hard to say for certain, it seems that in the case of teachers asking for remote work accommodations, the fact that the disabilities in question were in the form of less apparent chronic illnesses made the suspicion against them for "faking it" stronger. The case study of remote work accommodations during the pandemic generally, and the specific circumstances of public school teachers, therefore illustrate once more the dynamic of the fear of the disability con.

II. What Can We Learn from the Manifestation of the Fear of the Disability Con in the COVID-19 Pandemic?

Disability rights law has made issues of access and accommodations visible in everyone's lives. A byproduct of the increased awareness of disability rights is fear of the disability con and the constant worry that people are abusing the law to gain an unfair advantage.⁸⁵ In the vast majority of cases, the rate of actual fraud is hard to assess, yet it is also crucial to examine how the suspicion of fakery itself serves as a "social problem" that affects the lives of people with disabilities.⁸⁶ Many times, this moral panic creates an invisible, oft-overlooked barrier for people with disabilities who desire to utilize their rights. They either are being refused the right altogether or give up asking for it in the first place because they are afraid of being singled out as fakers. The fear of disability con thus jeopardizes the law's goal of inclusion.87 The COVID-19 pandemic seems to have pushed many aspects of the human experience to the extreme. This article shows how fear of the disability con played into and surfaced within the "new normal."

This article first contributes to the theoretical project of exposing and drawing attention to the fear of the disability con by demonstrating how this socio-legal phenomenon influenced public health policy. The concerns of people using disability status to be exempt from preventative measures, like wearing face coverings or getting priority in vaccination efforts, were not previously explored using the disability con framework. The implementation of the suspicion also becomes urgent, as COVID "long-haulers" may increase the number of disabled persons in the population, and this challenges Social Security disability benefits policy as well as the number of people utilizing disability rights law.88 In addition, the case study of the public school teachers (and other workers) faking disability to get the remote work accommodation exposes how anti-union sentiment blends into, and may even exacerbate, suspicion, opening the door to a more intersectional as well as structural view of the phenomenon.

These perceived "pandemic disability cons" once again bring to bear a fundamental question: how much fraud are we as a society willing to endure to make sure that those who are in real need of the right or benefit actually recieve it? Admittedly, this is more of a political and cultural question than a legal one. This article's goal is to help evaluate the fear of the disability con phenomenon in the public health and health-care arenas and to draw attention to it among researchers and practitioners in these fields. My hope is that this article can contribute to the debate on the presented question, which has a significant influence on the implementation and development of health policy as well as disability law.

Note

The author has no conflicts to disclose.

Acknowlegements

I would like to thank Christine Demetros, Daniel S. Goldberg, Jamelia Morgan, Mical Raz, Heather Rothman, and the participants of the AALS Disability Law Section Works-in-Progress Workshop (July 2021) for their helpful comments and suggestions that helped improve this Article.

References

- 1. D.A. Stone, *The Disabled State* (Temple University Press, 1984): at 28.
- D. Dorfman, "Fear of the Disability Con: Perceptions of Fraud and Special Rights Discourse," Law & Society Review 53, no. 4 (2019): 1051-1091; D. Dorfman, "[Un]Usual Suspects: Deservingness, Scarcity, and Disability Rights," UC Irvine Law Review 10, no. 2 (2020): 557-618; D. Dorfman, "Supcious Species," University of Illinois Law Review 2021, no. 4 (2021): 1363-1415; D. Dorfman, "The Universal View of Disability and Its Danger to the Civil Rights Model," in Boundaries of Disability: Critical Perspectives (L. Carlson and M. Murray, eds., New York: Routledge, 2021): 37-43.
- 3. See generally K. Heyer, *Rights Enabled: The Disability Revolution, from the US, to Germany and Japan, to the United Nations* (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2015).
- 4. This is while malingering is usually done by nondisabled people who are not recognized to have the status of disability. It is the recognition that someone is disabled and thus deserves the privileges that differentiates disability con from malingering.
- See Dorfman (2020), supra note 2, at 573-577; E. Samuels, Fantasies of Identification: Disability, Gender, Race (New York: New York University Press 2014) at: 126-137.
- 6. *Id.*, at 581-587.
- 7. See generally Dorfman, "Suspicious Species" (2021), *supra* note 2.
- S. Mor, "With Access and Justice for All," Cardozo Law Review 39, no. 2 (2017): 611-647; S.R. Bagenstos, Law and the Contradictions of the Disability Rights Movement (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2009): at 21.
- 9. Popular discourse rarely draws any distinction between antidiscrimination laws and affirmative action. This overly broad view is the foundation for what is known as the "special rights discourse." Special rights arguments state that minority groups gain an unfair advantage by "disguising" their demands as striving to achieve "equal rights" and an "even playing field" when they are really seeking extra benefits. See J. Goldberg-Hiller and N. Milner, "Rights as Excess: Understanding the Politics of Special Rights," *Law & Social Inquiry* 28, no. 4 (2003): 1075-1118.
- 10. Dorfman (2019), *supra* note 2, at 1060-62.
- 11. S.N. Barnartt, "Disability as a Fluid State: 'Introduction," in *Disability as a Fluid State, ed.* S.N. Barnartt (Bingley, UK: Emerald Groug, 2010): at 2.
- I. K. Zola Disability Statistics, "What We Count and What It Tells Us — A Personal and Political Analysis," *Journal of Disability Policy Studies* 4, no. 2 (1993): 9-18; D. Dorfman,

"Re-Claiming Disability: Identity, Procedural Justice and the Disability Determination Process," *Law & Social Inquiry* 42, no. 1 (2017): 195-231; R. Belt and D. Dorfman, "Reweighing Medical Civil Rights," *Stanford Law Review Online* 72 (2020): 176-188.

- 13. Dorfman (2020), *supra* note 1, at 599-604; Dorfman, "Suspicious Species" (2021), *supra* note 1, at 1382-1383.
- 14. J. M. Wortham et al., "Characteristics of People Who Died with COVID-19 — United States, February 12-May 18, 2020," Centers For Disease Control & Prevention: Morbidity & Mortality Weekly Report 69, no. 28 (2020): 923-929, available at <https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6928e1. htm> (last visited July 21, 2021).
- CDC, "People with Disabilities," Centers For Disease Control S Prevention, CDC.Gov, available at https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/need-extra-precautions/people-with-disabilities.html> (last visited July 21, 2021).
- 16. See generally: S. R. Bagenstos, "Who Gets the Ventilator? Disability Discrimination in COVID-19 Medical-Rationing Protocols," Yale Law Journal Forum 130 (2020): 1-25; A. Ne'eman, M. A. Stein, Z. D. Berger, and D. Dorfman, "The Treatment of Disability under Crisis Standards of Care: An Empirical and Normative Analysis of Change over Time during COVID-19," Journal of Health Politics, Policy S Law 46, no. 5 (2021): 831-860; J. Harris, "The Frailty of Disability Rights," University of Pennsylvania Law Review Online 169 (2020): 29-63; D. Hellman and K. Nicholson, "Rationing and Disability: The Civil Rights and Wrongs of State Triage Protocols," Washington S Lee Law Review 78 (forthcoming 2021), <https://papers.srn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3570088> (last visited July 21, 2021).)
- 17. A. Newman, "I Really Loved My Job': Why the Pandemic Has Hit These Workers Harder," *New York Times*, March 5, 2021, *available at* https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/05/nyregion/workers-disabilities-unemployment-covid.html (last visited July 21, 2021).
- C. Dwyer and A. Aubrey, CDC Now Recommends Americans Consider Wearing Cloth Face Coverings in Public, NPR, April 3, 2020, available at (last visited July 21, 2021).
- D. Dorfman and M. Raz, Mask Exemptions During the COVID-19 Pandemic – A New Frontier for Clinicians, JAMA Health Forum 1, no. 7 (2020), available at ">https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2768376> (last visited July 21, 2021); M. J. Brenner, S. Roy, and R. K. Jackler, "When Should Patients Receive Mask Exemptions During the COVID-19 Pandemic? Ethics in Practice: Point-Counterpoint," Otolaryngology - Head and Neck Surgery (2021), doi:10.1177/01945998211031447.
- 20. In the first two decades after the enactment of the ADA in 1990, defendants prevailed in the vast majority of cases and the Supreme Court adopted a narrow reading of the threshold definition of disability and thus shut down the claims of many plaintiffs. This process has been called "the backlash against the ADA." See L.H. Krieger, "Introduction," in *Backlash Against the ADA: Reinterpreting Disability Rights*, L. Hamilton Krieger ed. (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2003). This is because courts saw a need to protect against abuse of law by those unworthy, malingering claimants. See: Dorfman (2019), *supra* note 1, at 1059.
- 21. Dorfman and Raz, supra note 19.
- 22. C. Morales, "Mask Exemption Cards From the 'Freedom to Breathe Agency'? They're Fake," *New York. Times*, June 28, 2020, *available at* https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/28/us/fake-face-mask-exemption-card-coronavirus.html> (last visited July 21, 2021).
- D. Dorfman, "Being Anti-Mask Doesn't Make You Disabled," Newsday, May 21, 2020, available at https://www.newsday.com/opinion/coronavirus/coronavirus-covid-19-pandemic-

malingering & health policy • fall 2021

The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 49 (2021): 401-409. © 2021 The Author(s)

wearing-masks-disabled-anti-mask-1.44819571> (last visited July 21, 2021).

- 24. "Individually identifiable health information" is information that is a subset of health information, including demographic information collected from an individual, and: (1) Is created or received by a health-care provider, health plan, employer, or health-care clearinghouse; and (2) Relates to the past, present, or future physical or mental health or condition of an individual; the provision of health care to an individual; or the past, present, or future payment for the provision of health care to an individual; and (i) That identifies the individual; or (ii) With respect to which there is a reasonable basis to believe the information can be used to identify the individual," 45 C.F.R. § 160.103.
- 25. Dorfman and Raz, *supra* note 19; S. Luterman, "The People Who Can't Just Wear a Mask," *Slate*, May 28, 2021, *available at* https://slate.com/technology/2021/05/masks-cdc-guid-ance-disability-community.html> (last visited July 21, 2021).
- E. Pendo, R. Gatter, and S. Mohapatra, "Resolving Tensions between Disability Rights Law and COVID-19 Mask Policies," *Maryland Law Review Online* 80 (2020).
- 27. Id., at 5.
- 28. Luterman, *supra* note 25 (interviewing people with disabilities who are entitled to mask exemptions whose "world[s] had shrunk dramatically because of the pandemic").
- Complaint at 2, *Pletcher v. Giant Eagle, Inc.* (WDPa 2020) (No. 2:20 cv 754).
- 30. *Id.*, at 4.
- Answer at 2, *Pletcher v. Giant Eagle, Inc.* (WDPa 2020) (No. 2:20 cv 754).
- 32. Pletcher et al. v. Giant Eagle, Inc. (2020 WL 6263916) at 1.
- 33. Id., at 3.
- 34. For example, one statement Kostek made was: "I'm not wearing a mask and I'm not social distancing. This is my country and I'm a free man. Anyone that tries to take that for (sic) me is a tyrant." *Id.*, at 4.
- C. Ka Man Wong et al., "Effect of Facemasks on Empathy and Relational Continuity: A Randomized Controlled Trial in Primary Care," *BMC Family Practice* 14 (2013): 1-7; Brenner et al., *supra* note 19, at 4.
- K. G. Young, "Rights and Queues: On Distributive Contests in the Modern State," *Columbia Journal of Transnational Law* 55, no. 1 (2016): 65-137.
- 37. D. A. Savage and B. Torgler, "Perceptions of Fairness and Allocations Systems," *Economic Analysis & Policy* 40, no. 2 (2010): 229-248.
- 38. Dorfman (2020), supra note 2, at 596.
- M. Kelman and G. Lester, Jumping the Queue: An Inquiry into the Legal Treatment of Students with Learning Disabilities (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1998).
- 40. Dorfman (2020), supra note 2, at 584-586.
- Department of Health and Human Services, "COVID-19 Vaccine Distribution: The Process," *HHS.gov, available at* https://www.hhs.gov/coronavirus/covid-19-vaccines/distribution/index.html (last visited July 21, 2021).
- 42. See e.g., A. LaVito, "U.S. Vaccination Rollout Turns to Chaos," Bloomberg, January 18, 2021, available at ">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/newsletters/2021-01-18/u-s-vaccination-rollout-turns-to-chaos>">https://2021-01-18/u-s-vaccination-rollout-turns-to-chaos>">https://2021-01-18/u-s-vaccination-rollout-turns-to-chaos>">https://2021-01-18/u-s-vaccination-rollout-turns-to-chaos>">https://2021-01-18/u-s-vaccination-rollout-turns-to-chaos>">https://2021-01-18/u-s-vaccination-rollout-turns-to-chaos>">https://2021-01-18/u-s-vaccination-rollout-turns-to-chaos>">https://2021-01-18/u-s-vaccination-rollout-turns-to-chaos>">https://2021/2021 News, "Covid-19: White House Criticises 'Chaotic' Vaccine Rollout," BBC News, January 24, 2021, available at https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-55784361 (last visited July 21, 2021).
- H. Khidir and M. Molina, "Opinion: Moral Tragedy Looms In Early Chaos Of U.S. COVID-19 Vaccine Distribution," NPR,

Jan. 16, 2021, *available at* https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2021/01/16/957236269/opinion-moral-tragedy-looms-in-early-chaos-of-u-s-covid-19-vaccine-distribution (last July 21, 2021).

- 45. "Governor Bullock Releases Updated COVID-19 Vaccination Distribution Plan," *Montana.gov*, Dec. 30, 2020, *available at* https://news.mt.gov/Former-Governors/governor-bullock-releases-updated-covid-19-vaccination-distribution-plan- (last visited August 30, 2021).
- 46. CDC, "People with Certain Medical Conditions," CDC.Gov (last updated May 13, 2021), available at https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/need-extra-precautions/people-with-medical-conditions.html> (last visited July 21, 2021).
- 47. L. Bowen, "Whose Underlying Conditions Count for Priority in Getting the Vaccine?" *Scientific American*, Feb. 6, 2021, *available at* ">https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/whose-underlying-conditions-count-for-priority-in-getting-the-vaccine/>">https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/whose-underlying-conditions-count-for-priority-in-getting-the-vaccine/>">https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/whose-underlying-conditions-count-for-priority-in-getting-the-vaccine/>">https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/whose-underlying-conditions-count-for-priority-in-getting-the-vaccine/>">https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/whose-underlying-conditions-count-for-priority-in-getting-the-vaccine/>">https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/whose-underlying-conditions-count-for-priority-in-getting-the-vaccine/>">https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/whose-underlying-conditions-count-for-priority-in-getting-the-vaccine/">https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/
- K. J. Wu, "People Are Keeping Their Vaccines Secret," *The Atlantic*, March 11, 2021, *available* at ">https://www.theatlantic.com/health/archive/2021/03/covid-vaccine-secrecy/618253/> (last visited July 21, 2021).
- 49. Id.
- Dorfman, "Suspicious Species" (2021), *supra* note 2; Dorfman (2019), *supra* note 2, at 1062; Dorfman (2020), *supra* note 2, at 585.
- M. Deliso, "2 Women Dressed as 'Grannies' to Get COVID-19 Vaccine, Florida Officials Say," *ABC News*, Feb. 20, 2021, *avail-able at* https://abcnews.go.com/US/women-20s-dressed-grannies-covid-19-vaccine-florida/story?id=75984671 (last visited July 21, 2021).
- 52. K. B. Harper, "Texans Don't Have to Prove They're Eligible for the COVID-19 Vaccine, and Some Are Jumping the Line. Here's Why," *The Texas Tribune*, March 9, 2021, *available at* (last visited July 21, 2021).
- 53. T. Closson, "A SoulCycle Instructor Got the Vaccine as an 'Educator," New York Times, Feb. 2, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/02/nyregion/stacey-griffith-soul-cycle-covid-19-vaccine.html (last visited July 21, 2021).
- A. Lubrano, "The (Im)Morality of Line-Jumping to Get COVID-19 Vaccines," *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, Feb. 5, 2021, *available at* https://www.inquirer.com/news/covid-19-vaccine-line-jumping-ethics-university-of-pennsylvania-drexeluniversity-20210205.html> (last visited July 21, 2021).
- See e.g., S. Buynovsky, The Challenges of Getting a Vaccine with 55. a Disability, WNEP, April 23, 2021, available at https:// www.wnep.com/article/news/local/the-challenges-of-gettinga-vaccine-with-a-disability/523-967cfe82-2a7b-4d4c-b74feda36dabeee2?fbclid=IwAR0JEUh6YZQfSO4SsT21uXcG2w r76hB-QGv8Qj_7n8aAi1GwepfIWm8U-ac> (last visited July 22, 2021); P. Soni "For the Disabled, Getting Vaccinated Can Be an Obstacle Course," NY City Lens, April 1, 2021, available at <https://nycitylens.com/vaccination-efforts-excludepeople-with-disabilities/> (last visited July 22, 2021). These failures of ensuring accessibility in online and built environments, even three decades after the enactment of the ADA, are well discussed in legal scholarship, see e.g., D. Dorfman and M. Yabo, "The Professionalization of Urban Accessibility," Fordham Urban Law Journal 47, no. 5 (2020): 1213-1256; E. F. Emens, "The Art of Access: Innovative Protests of an Inaccessible City," Fordham Urban Law Journal 47, no. 5 (2020): 1359-1391; D. Dorfman, "The ADA's Imagined Future," Syracuse Law Review 71, no. 4 (2021).
- J. Rohrlich, "Michigan Man With Down Syndrome Who Could Not Get COVID Vaccine Has Died," *Daily Beast*, April 16, 2021, *available at* https://www.thedailybeast.com/vincent-welch-michigan-man-with-down-syndrome-who-couldnot-get-covid-vaccine-has-died (last visited July 22, 2021).
- C. Shalby, "Real or fake? Forged Documents Add Another Headache to COVID-19 Vaccine Rollout," *LA Times*, Feb. 26, 2021, *available at* https://www.latimes.com/california/

story/2021-02-26/la-me-caretakers-vaccine-eligibility> (last visited July 22, 2021).

- L. Peitzman (@LouisPeitzman), "Thinking about the stranger..." Twitter (March 3, 2021), available at https://twitter.com/louispeitzman/status/136688046693934694 6?s=21> (last visited July 22, 2021).
- 59. M. B. Dougherty, "So what's the reason..." Twitter, March 12, 2021, available at https://twitter.com/michaelbd/status/ 1370143752317239302?s=21 (last visited July 22, 2021).
- 60. Wu, *supra* note 48.
- M. A. Travis, "Impairment as Protected Status: A New Universality for Disability Rights," *Georgia Law Review* 46, no. 4(2012): 937-1002.
- M. A. Stein, "Under the Empirical Radar: An Expressive Law Analysis of the ADA," Virginia Law Review 90, no. 4 (2004): 1151-1191.
- 63. Dorfman (2017), *supra* note 12, at 218-220.
- 64. J. E. Harris, "Taking Disability Public," *University of Pennsylvania Law Review* 169, no. 5 (forthcoming, 2021).
- K. Eyer, "Claiming Disability," Boston University Law Review 101, no. 2 (2021): 547-618; A. S. Kanter, "The Law: What's Disability Studies Got to Do with It or an Introduction to Disability Legal Studies," Columbia Human Rights Law Review 42, no. 2 (2011): 403-479.
- N. Porter, "Disclaiming Disability," UC Davis Law Review 55, no. 3 (forthcoming 2022), available at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3807478 (last visited July 22, 2021).
- 67. Dorfman (2019), supra note 2, at 1080-82.
- 68. Eyer, supra note 65, at 582-83.
- J. Creswell and P. Eavis, "Returning to the Office Sparks Anxiety and Dread for Some," *New York Times*, April 2, 2021, *available at* https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/02/business/office-remote-work-anxiety.html (last visited July 22, 2021).
- 70. 29 USC 654.
- M. A. Travis, "A Post-Pandemic Antidiscrimination Approach to Workplace Flexibility," Washington University Journal of Law & Policy 64 (2021): 203-230.
- 72. K. Belsha, "A Looming Issue for Schools: Teachers with Health Worries Who Can't or Won't Go Back," *Chalkbeat*, May 9, 2020, *available at* https://www.chalkbeat.org/2020/5/9/21252608/ older-teachers-heath-concerns-coronavirus-return-to-schools> (last visited July 22, 2021).
- CDC, "Strategies for Protecting K-12 School Staff from COVID-19," CDC.Gov, updated April 23, 2021, available at https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/ schools-childcare/k-12-staff.html (last visited July 22, 201).
- Associated Press, "Fearing Back-to-School COVID-19 Exposure, Some Teachers Opt for Safety, Sparking Worries of Staffing Shortages," *ABC7 NY*, August 1, 2020, *available at* ">https://abc7ny.com/back-to-school-teacher-shortage-teachers-covid-reopening-schools/6347204/> (last visited July 22, 2021).
- 75. H. Leone, K. Rosenberg-Douglas, and Gregory Pratt, "Half of CPS Teachers Expected to Return to Schools Monday Failed to Show Up, As CEO Calls Out Aldermen Who Oppose Reopening Plan: 'Why the Concern Now?'" *Chicago Tribune*, Jan. 5, 2021, available at (last visited July 22, 2021).
- K. Taylor, "Chicago Teachers Reach a Tentative Deal with the City to Reopen Schools," New York Times, Feb. 7, 2021, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/07/us/

chicago-schools-open-coronavirus.html#:~:text=The%20 Chicago%20Teachers%20Union%20has,the%20mayor%20 announced%20on%20Sunday.&text=The%20deal%20 must%20be%20approved,of%20Delegates%2C%20the%20 mayor%20said> (last visited July 2021).

- 77. C. Robertson, "Covid-19 News: All U.S. States Are Now Offering Vaccines to Teachers," *New York Times*, April. 7, 2021, *available at* https://www.nytimes.com/live/2021/03/08/world/covid-19-coronavirus> (last visited July 22, 2021).
- J. Campbel, "FBI warns companies of employees faking coronavirus test results," CNN, April 15, 2020, available at https://edition.cnn.com/2020/04/14/politics/fbi-warning-fake-coronavirus-test-results/index.html> (last visited July 22, 2021).
- 79. M. D. Kittle, "Evers' DHS puts Madison, Milwaukee teachers at front of COVID vaccine line," *Empower Wisconsin* (March 3, 2021), *available at* https://empowerwisconsin.org/eversdhs-puts-madison-milwaukee-teachers-at-front-of-covid-vaccine-line/> (last visited July 22, 2021).
- S. Jestler, "Biden's Executive Order Supports Reopening of Schools," *Dekalb Schools Fact Checker*, Jan. 29, 2021, available at http://factchecker.stanjester.com/2021/01/12099/> (last visited July 22, 2021).
- K. Bellware and D. Reiss, "Chicago Teachers Deadlocked with School District Over Reopening Plans," Washington Post, Jan. 26, 2021, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/education/chicago-teachers-deadlocked-reopening/2021/01/26/6c3f89b0-5f32-11eb-afbe-9a11a127d146_story.html (last visited July 22, 2021).
- 82. Chicago Teachers Union, "CTU Educators Struggle to Protect Medically Vulnerable Family Members as CPS Continues to Reject Remote Work Accommodations," available at https://www.ctulocal1.org/posts/ctu-educators-struggle-to-protect-medically-vulnerable-family-members-as-cps-continues-to-reject-remote-work-accommodations/ (last visited July 22, 2021).
- 83. Dorfman (2020), *supra* note 2, at 595.
- 84. Id., at 596-57.
- 85. Dorfman (2019), *supra* note 2, at 1060.
- 86. Id., at 1055.
- 87. Dorfman (2020), *supra* note 1, at 603.
- In August 2021, the Department of Health and Human Ser-88. vices and the Department of Justice jointly released guidance recognizing Long COVID as a protected disability under the ADA as well as other antidiscrimination mandates such as Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act and Section 1557 under the ACA. See: Department of Health and Human Services and the Department of Justice, "Guidance on 'Long COVID' as a Disability Under the ADA, Section 504, and Section 1557," HHS.gov, available at https://www.hhs.gov/ civil-rights/for-providers/civil-rights-covid19/guidance-longcovid-disability/index.html> (last visited August 6, 2021). See also: C. Cirruzzo, "Long COVID Sufferers Are Seeking Disability Benefits. Will They Change the System?" US News, April 15, 2021, available at https://www.usnews.com/news/ health-news/articles/2021-04-15/covid-long-haulers-couldchange-the-disability-system> (last visited July 21, 2021); G. Emanuel, "When Does COVID-19 Become a Disability? 'Long-Haulers' Push For Answers and Benefits," NPR, Feb. 22, 2021, available at https://www.npr.org/sections/health- shots/2021/02/22/966291447/when-does-covid-19-becomea-disability-long-haulers-push-for-answers-and-benefit> (last visited July 22, 2021); C. Pomeroy, "A Tsunami of Disability Is Coming as a Result of 'Long COVID," Scientific American, July 6, 2021, available at https://www.scientificamerican. com/article/a-tsunami-of-disability-is-coming-as-a-result-oflsquo-long-covid-rsquo/> (last visited July 22, 2021).

The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 49 (2021): 401-409. © 2021 The Author(s)